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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on October 1, 2014. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler and Dennis Norton.  Dick Olson was absent. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, Deputy Clerk Kari Graber, City Engineer John Bender, Fire Chief Mike Nesslage, Fire members Jeff Daley, Tim Hofferber, Paul Goetzman, Chris Liscum, Ryan Neuhaus, Jed Hobbs, Brad Ransford, Ben Symonds and Matt Powers, and Police Chief Dennis Marks. Guests: Bill Bennett, Randy Boyle, Marty Gaffey, Brent Gargano, Mary Alley Miller, Kathryn Craig, Debbie McKim, Chuck Albaugh, Daniel Hoffmann, Kevin Tyrrell, Matt Johnson of Hall and Hall Engineers, and Jillian Sharp and Quinn Anton-Jensen from MDA. Note: not all guests in attendance at the meeting signed in.
Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, seconded by Norton. Motion carried. 
Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Regular Meeting September 3, 2014; Receive and File Minutes of Boards/Commissions/Committees: Library August 12, 2014, Parks and Recreation September 9, 2014 and Water Board September 16, 2014; Approval of temporary five day Class B Beer Permit (BB) w/ Wine Coolers and On Premise Native Wine for Hiawatha-CREW Kiwanis Club at 101 Emmons Street, effective October 18, 2014; RESOLUTION #14-191 amending the Hiawatha Park Pavilion and Park Rules to allow the use of inflatable’s in the parks and approving the Application for Use of Inflatable’s; City Engineer’s Report and Mayor’s Report, seconded by Rampulla.  Motion carried.  

Citizen’s Input
Kevin Tyrrell of 705 Kainz Drive stated he did not want Dave Wright to have access to Kainz Drive because he wanted the street to remain a dead end. Tyrrell said he had a petition including signatures from residents on Kainz Drive requesting the installation of a berm on the full length of the Dave Wright Nissan property, with tall vegetation to create a buffer between the commercial and residential areas; the petition also requested the cul-de-sac be closed with no gate access.
Tyrrell expressed concern with increased traffic; one of the residents previously wanted access because she babysat but her house sold so she no longer needs it. Tyrrell said the flooding issue will be solved with the construction of the building but he was not in favor of the PA system being used at the car dealership. Tyrrell asked if there would be a buffer to reduce the noise from Interstate 380; it is worse now that the trees are gone. Tyrrell mentioned the Elson’s are interested in purchasing a portion of the right of way.
Debbie McKim of 110 Fisher Street expressed her concern with all of the changes happening on North Center Point Road and Boyson Road; doesn’t know what to repair on her house because she doesn’t know how long they will be there. McKim started a Facebook page and will be attending council meetings to stay informed.

Muscular Dystrophy Association (MDA) Presentation of a check in recognition of “Fire Fighter Fill the Boot” efforts 

Fire Chief Mike Nesslage introduced Jillian Sharp who helps raise money for the Muscular Distrophy Association (MDA) and Quinn who is an MDA ambassador and speaker. 
Nesslage stated the Hiawatha Fire Department’s Fill the Boot campaign raised $9,339.03 last year and $11,551.30 this year; Hiawatha ranked second in the state. Nesslage recognized fire members Jeff Daley, Tim Hofferber and Paul Goetzman as MDA Coordinators.
Sharp thanked the Hiawatha Fire Department for participating in the Fill the Boot campaign and explained the money raised helps kids go to camp and pays for clinic services and wheel chair repairs. Sharp presented a plaque to the Fire Department.

Fire Prevention Week Proclamation October 5-11, 2014

Fire Chief Nesslage gave a presentation on Fire Prevention with the following highlights:
Fire prevention is a way of life at the fire station and the goal is to prevent injury and death. The fire department starts fire education with preschoolers and conducts visits at the elementary schools in second and third grade classrooms. This year the theme for Fire Prevention Week is Battery Up where the fire department works with the Red Cross to change out batteries in smoke detectors; there are 40 homes currently on the list. The fire department has station tours and holds training on CPR, First Aid and fire extinguishers. The fire department participates in activities such as a home sprinkler demo at Home Depot, working with the media, public relations events, and highway safety with the police.
Chief Nesslage read the Fire Prevention Proclamation and City Council declared October 5-11, 2014, as Fire Prevention week in the City of Hiawatha.
PUBLIC HEARING - to consider an Ordinance regarding the rezoning of property located at 307 6th Avenue from R-3 (Single Family Residence District) to C-ORS (Office/Research/Service District) as requested by Marty Gaffey
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider an Ordinance regarding the rezoning of property located at 307 6th Avenue from R-3 (Single Family Residence District) to C-ORS (Office/Research/Service District) as requested by Marty Gaffey at 5:49 P.M. 
City Council heard the following comments against the rezoning request:

Brent Gargano of 303 6th Avenue distributed copies of his presentation to City Council and said his main concerns relate to the potential impact on traffic access and privacy for the neighbors. The properties at 305 and 306 6th Avenue share a single lane half paved, half dirt driveway with 307 6th Avenue; the drive provides access to the back of the homes. Gaffey wants to run a business on the property located at 307 6th Avenue and this would invite the public onto an access road that was never intended for two-way traffic. The configuration of the driveway may provide the illusion that public parking is allowed on the private drive that leads into the other residents’ backyards. If parking occurs on the shared driveway it will completely block access to the residents trying to enter or leave the properties.
Gargano said there are two commercial conversion properties on Blairs Ferry Road but they are different because they do not share driveways with adjacent residential property owners. They have also provided screening between the public spaces for the business and the residential space.
Gargano continued by saying, Gaffey claims the business is small and most of the work will be done over the internet so the traffic would be relatively minimal. These statements do not provide assurance to the neighboring property owners; the parking at the existing commercial property located at 308 6th Avenue regularly overflows into the street in front of 306 6th Avenue resulting in congestion. This kind of potential congestion is the reason off street parking is required for commercial zoning, and due to the configuration of 307 6th Avenue, the only option for parking would be the backyard.
Gargano did not see how the commercial conversion of the property located at 307 6th Avenue would work to improve the overall neighborhood; any conversion proposed requires public parking and access and both will be a nuisance to the neighbors. The rezoning provides benefit to the current applicant only; it does not make the property attractive for resale to anyone but a very small business. Gargano hoped the City Council would not allow further encroachment of commercial development into the residential neighborhood.
Chuck Albaugh of 306 6th Avenue said he has argued every time someone has wanted to convert a residential home into a business. Albaugh explained a rezoning brought a business in on 7th Avenue and City Council turned down a rezoning for a property owner on 9th Avenue that wanted to bring a business into his home. Albaugh felt the chiropractor office reduces value already; moving commercial into residential areas causes traffic problems and it should not be allowed.
Bill Bennett of 694 Boyson Road stated he has commercial property sitting empty right now; the City should not be promoting people to convert residential properties into businesses.

Kathryn Craig of 305 6th Avenue questioned what other business would move in if the insurance company did not want to stay in the 307 6th Avenue location. Craig also expressed concern with property values and traffic problems.
Marty Gaffey of Gaffey Insurance distributed information and pictures to City Council and spoke on behalf of the rezoning request.  A summary of the discussion follows:
Gaffey attended the Planning and Zoning Commission meeting on Monday night and everyone was concerned about the snow; they have to truck it out. Gaffey was under the impression he met all the rezoning requirements including handicap accessibility, fencing and signage and he thought he had the blessing but found out he was wrong. Gaffey Insurance is currently located by the Hardees on Blairs Ferry Road and they also have a business office in North Liberty; current client base is 60% commercial business, 30% personal auto/homeowners, and 10% life and health products. Almost all commercial business is performed at the client’s place of business and only two people a day no more than four visit the insurance agency; auto insurance is no longer sold at the desk. Gaffey went door to door to see how the neighbors felt and he has letters from five business owners in the area. 
Gaffey showed pictures of his house and commented he has the best looking property and if the rezoning is passed he will do the proper screening including a fence or shrubs; it will be a great property and he will go by the rules. Gaffey said the Planning and Zoning Commission only heard half of the story because he did not present at the meeting. 

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 6:08 P.M. 

Council Member, Norton said he attended the Planning and Zoning Commission meeting and he was confused that the site plan was not done. Gaffey explained the site plan will work in conjunction with the neighborhood; they hired MMS Consultants to help draw up the plans so they meet the requirements. Gaffey said he will work with the neighbors to make sure the concerns are addressed.
Norton moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #807 approving the rezoning of property located at 307 6th Avenue from R-3 (Single Family Residence District) to C-ORS (Office/Research/Service District) as requested by Marty Gaffey, seconded by Rampulla. Motion carried. 
City Council will consider the 2nd Reading of ORDINANCE #807 at the October 15, 2014 meeting; at that time, council also has the option to waive the 3rd Reading and consider adoption of ORDINANCE #807.
PUBLIC HEARING – to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants in its entirety to provide regulations and licensing requirements for Pushcarts and Vendors

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants in its entirety to provide regulations and licensing requirements for Pushcarts and Vendors at 6:12 P.M. 

There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 6:12 P.M. 
Wheeler moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #808 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants in its entirety to provide regulations and licensing requirements for Pushcarts and Vendors, seconded by Norton. Norton moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of ORDINANCE #808, seconded by Wheeler. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Bruns, Wheeler. NAYS: None. Motion carried. Rampulla moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #808 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants in its entirety to provide regulations and licensing requirements for Pushcarts and Vendors, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Norton, Rampulla, Wheeler, Bruns. NAYS: None. ORDINANCE #808 adopted.
Amending Resolution #11-100 by adding pushcart license fees and reclassifying peddlers, solicitors and transient merchants as vendors 

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-192 amending Resolution #11-100 by adding pushcart license fees and reclassifying peddlers, solicitors and transient merchants as vendors, seconded by Wheeler.  Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Wheeler, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-192 adopted.
Setting a public hearing date (October 15, 2014 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider the vacation of a portion of Boyson Road right of way described as Parcel A, Plat of Survey No. 1952, Auditor’s Plat #372 (this portion of right of way was included in the Planning and Zoning Commission study completed for Plat of Survey No. 1929)

Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-193 setting a public hearing date (10/15/14 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider the vacation of a portion of Boyson Road right of way described as Parcel A, Plat of Survey No. 1952, Auditor’s Plat #372 (this portion of right of way was included in the Planning and Zoning Commission study completed for Plat of Survey No. 1929), seconded by Norton.  Roll call vote: AYES: Wheeler, Bruns, Norton, Rampulla.  NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-193 adopted.
Approving the renewal of Employee Health and Dental from December 1, 2014 – November 30, 2015, and Flex Spending Benefits for January 1, 2015 – December 31, 2015

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-194 approving the renewal of employee Health and Dental Insurance from December 1, 2014 – November 30, 2015 and employee Flex Spending Benefits for January 1, 2015 – December 31, 2015, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Norton, Wheeler, Bruns. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-194 adopted.

Ordering construction of permanent sidewalks upon the property located at 405 Blairsferry Crossing 

Bruns presented RESOLUTION #14-195 ordering construction of permanent sidewalks upon the property located at 405 S Blairsferry Crossing by June 1, 2015, to provide pedestrian access to the businesses on Blairsferry Crossing from the bus stop located at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road, seconded by Norton. Motion carried. Roll call vote: AYES: Wheeler, Bruns, Norton, Rampulla. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-195 adopted. 
Ordering construction of permanent sidewalks upon the property located at 2250 Blairs Ferry Road

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-196 ordering construction of permanent sidewalks upon the vacant space on the property located at 2250 Blairs Ferry Road by June 1, 2015 to provide pedestrian access to the businesses on Blairsferry Crossing from the bus stop located at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road, seconded by Wheeler. Motion carried. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Rampulla, Norton, Wheeler. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-196 adopted. 
Approving design of a new commercial building located at 1255 N Center Point Road to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines
Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-197 approving the proposed commercial building design for the new commercial development located at 1255 N Center Point Road, as submitted by Midway Outdoor Equipment, to the Hiawatha Design Guidelines, seconded by Norton. Roll call vote: AYES: Norton, Bruns, Rampulla, Wheeler. NAYS: None.  RESOLUTION #14-197 adopted.

Relocation of commercial or industrial enterprises / Fair Play Agreement with the City of Cedar Rapids 

Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-198 approving the relocation of commercial or industrial enterprises / Fair Play Agreement with the City of Cedar Rapids, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Rampulla, Wheeler, Norton, Bruns. NAYS: None.  RESOLUTION #14-198 adopted.

28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement and authorizing appropriate City Staff to sign the agreement 

Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-199 approving a 28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement and authorizing appropriate City Staff to sign the agreement, seconded by Norton.  Roll call vote: AYES: Wheeler, Bruns, Norton, Rampulla. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-199 adopted.
Approving the Library Emergency Action Plan providing employee procedures during emergency situations
Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #14-200 approving and adopting the Library Emergency Action Plan providing employee procedures during emergency situations, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Wheeler, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-200 adopted.
RESOLUTION #14-201 was skipped in error.  
Authorizing city staff to proceed with filing of the Iowa’s Clean Air Attainment Program (ICAAP) Grant for the construction of interchange improvements at Boyson Road and Interstate 380 – application deadline October 1, 2014
Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #14-202 authorizing city staff to proceed with filing of the Iowa’s Clean Air Attainment Program (ICAAP) Grant for the construction of interchange improvements at Boyson Road and Interstate 380 – application deadline October 1, 2014, seconded by Bruns. Roll call vote: AYES: Bruns, Wheeler, Rampulla, Norton. NAYS: None. RESOLUTION #14-202 adopted.

Rampulla moved to adjourn at 6:21 P.M., second by Wheeler. Motion carried.

                                                                                                             _____________________________
                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 
ATTEST:
 ______________________________
 Kelly Kornegor, City Clerk                                                
